The Buildings of Dalhousie University

Buildings Home

About the Project

Chronology

Building Index

Contact Us



Burbidge Building, c1930s



Burbidge Pharmacy Laboratory, c1969



Burbidge Pharmacy Building - Exterior, n.d.

Burbidge Building

Address: 5968 College St.

Start Date: 1922 Completion Date: 1923

Architect: Andrew Renovation Date(s): 1956; 1960;

R. Cobb 1967; 1978; 2001

Contractor: A. T.

MacDonald

Building History

The Burbidge Building was originally known as the Medical Science Building and is one of Dalhousie's oldest buildings. It was designed by Halifax architect Andrew Randall Cobb, the university's chief architect during the years of development on the Studley campus. Funding came from the Rockefeller Foundation, an American philanthropic organization which made possible several other building projects at Dalhousie in the 1920s. Construction of the Medical Sciences Building began in 1922, with the cornerstone laid on September 29, 1922, by the Dean of Medicine, Dr. John Stewart. The building is faced with tapestry brick and trimmed with granite and Wallace stone.

Opening early in 1924, the Burbidge Building originally housed Physiology, Biochemistry, Pharmacology and Hygiene. It was designed for 50 students and three staff. As numbers grew, some of these departments were relocated. In 1956 only Biochemistry, Pharmacology and Physiology were there. At this time the labs were remodeled and combined to accommodate the needs of all three departments, bringing a "modern scientific atmosphere" to the thirty-year-old building (Gazette, October 25, 1956).

By 1963, the Burbidge Building was being used by 70 undergraduates, three to six staff per department, post-doctoral fellows, graduate students and other researchers. In 1967 construction of the Charles Tupper Medical Building on the Carleton Campus allowed the Burbidge Building to be given over to the College of Pharmacy. It was renovated again and its new tenants settled in 1968. The building was rededicated in 1970 in honour of the first Dean of the College of Pharmacy, George A. Burbidge.

The third floor was an addition provided for in Cobb's original plans and built in 1978. This floor was used by the School of Dentistry until 1982. It added 7500 square feet to the Burbidge Building. With the expansion of the Dentistry Building in 1982, a real health professions complex was created on the Carleton campus, a network that encouraged sharing of resources and facilities.

Another round of renovations took place on the Burbidge Building in 2001, when the Skills Lab was modernized, seminar rooms added, and classrooms enlarged. These improvements enabled the School

of Pharmacy to enroll 90 students, increased from the former 66.

References

Top



Revised on Comments to the Webmaster

The Buildings of Dalhousie University

Buildings Home

About the Project

Chronology

Building Index

Contact Us



G.A. Burbidge (Dean, Maritime College of Pharmacy from 1925 to 1943), 1967

Burbidge Building

Address: 5968 College St.

Start Date: 1922 Completion Date: 1923

Architect: Andrew Renovation Date(s): 1956; 1960;

R. Cobb 1967; 1978; 2001

Contractor: A. T.

MacDonald

References

Photographs

Dalhousie University Photograph Collection

- [Burbidge Pharmacy Laboratory]. c1969. PC1, 33.15.
- Aerial views of campus (Carleton) includes images of the Clinical Research Centre, Carleton Building, Burbidge Building, Forrest Building, and Dentistry Building. 1925-1965. PC1, 14.1.
- Faculty of Medicine -- Photographs -- Medical Sciences Building. c1930s. PC1, 31.14.
- Pharmacy presentation of Burbidge Building painting. 1971.
 PC1, 33.14.
- Public Health and Medical Sciences Building and Forrest Building. April 1925. PC1, 31.21.

Pharos Yearbook

- [Burbidge entrance]. Pharos. 1988, p. 188-189.
- [Burbidge in winter]. Pharos. 1988, p. 183.
- [Medical Sciences Building]. Pharos. 1931, p. 54.
- Medical Science Building. Dalhousie University Yearbook. 1927, p. 50.
- Medical Science Building. Dalhousie University Yearbook. 1928, p. 35.
- Medical Science Building. Pharos. 1937, p. 12.
- Medical Science Building. Pharos. 1946, p. 16.

PR Photos

- [Burbidge Pharmacy Building exterior]. n.d. Burbridge [sic] Pharmacy Building [file], Item 2.
- G.A. Burbidge, Dean, Maritime College of Pharmacy[,] 1925-1943 [photo of painted portrait]. 1967 [date on portrait]. Burbridge [sic] Pharmacy Building [file], Item 1.

Reference Files

Campus Views - postcards [Medical Science Laboratory]. n.d. MS-1-Ref, 5.3.

Publications

Annual Reports of the President of Dalhousie University.
 Toronto: Carswell Co., Ltd., Bookbinders, 1921-1922, 1922-1923, 1923-1924.

Board of Governors Minutes 1800-1945

 Medical Buildings Committee -- Look after matter of laying the corner stones and selecting names for medical buildings. BoG Minutes. August 30, 1922. MS-1-1, A-6, p. 144.

Books

Waite, Peter B. The Lives of Dalhousie University. Vol. 1, Ch.
 9. Montreal: McGill-Queen's University Press, 1994.

Dalhousie Gazette

- "Architects' plans for new med school near completion construction within a year?" Dalhousie Gazette. March 20, 1963, p. 7.
- "Corner stone of new medical building." Dalhousie Gazette. October 18, 1922, p. 5.
- "Renovations completed at Medical Sciences Building."
 Dalhousie Gazette. October 24, 1956, p. 3.
- "The new buildings." Dalhousie Gazette. January 11, 1922, p.
 4.
- "They claimed it couldn't be done; a symbiotic union Studley & Forrest campi" [campus map]. Dalhousie Gazette. October 19, 1955, p. 2.
- [Burbidge Building]. Dalhousie Gazette. April 1976, p. 12.
- Medical Sciences Building. Dalhousie Gazette. November 27, 1925, p. 4.

Dalhousie News

- "College of Pharmacy celebrates new lab." Dalhousie News. December 5, 2001, p. 2.
- "New Dalhousie Facilities Help Address Worldwide Pharmacist Shortage." Dalhousie News [online]. Halifax, NS: Dalhousie University, 27 November 2001. Last updated: 7 June 2005. Accessed: July 15, 2005. Available from URL: http://www.dal.ca/news/media/2001/2001-11-27.html.html. Internet.

Dalhousie University Scrapbooks

• Dalhousie University Scrapbooks [newspaper clippings from across Canada pertaining to Dalhousie]. c1924-1959. 13 boxes of bound scrapbooks.

University News

- "Burbidge to add new floor soon." University News. September 16, 1977, p. 3.
- "Other Dalhousie buildings, facilities honour benefactors,

- valued faculty." University News Rink Supplement. November 1982, p. 2.
- Kerr, Cathy. "Forrest to get facelift, house health professions."
 University News. April 1, 1982, p. 1.

Textual Records

Board of Governors Minutes 1800-1945

- Buildings -- Electric wiring of. BoG Minutes. November 17, 1933; January 29, 1934. MS- 1-1, A-8, p. 92.
- Cobb [A. R.] Close out all arrangements with him. BoG Minutes. November 5, 1920. MS- 1-1, A-6, p. 36.
- Medical Building No. 1 Foundations completed by winter.
 BoG Minutes. October 24, 1921. MS-1-1, A-6.
- Medical Buildings -- Conference with leading medical men to discuss plans. BoG Minutes. June 17, 1921. MS-1-1, A-6, p. 84.
- Medical Buildings -- Excavation to proceed. BoG Minutes.
 August 23, 1921. MS-1-1, A-6, p. 99.
- Medical Buildings -- Funds available for construction. BoG Minutes. May 27, 1921. MS-1- 1, A-6, p. 79.
- Medical Buildings -- No. 1 -- Site decided. BoG Minutes. July 25, 1921. MS-1-1, A-6, p. 91.
- Medical Buildings -- Plan for building discussed. BoG Minutes.
 June 7, 1921. MS-1-1, A-6, p. 83.
- Medical Buildings -- Plans discussed for site. BoG Minutes. July 6, 1921. MS-1-1, A-6, p. 88.
- Medical Science Building -- McKenzie -- Account for extra cost of plastering. BoG Minutes -- November 13, 1923. MS-1-1, A-6, p. 208.
- Medical Science Building -- Plans approved. BoG Minutes. July 25, 1922. MS-1-1, A-6, p. 140.
- Medical Science Building -- Preparations for laying of corner stone. BoG Minutes. October 6, 1922. MS-1-1, A-6, p. 151.
- Medical Science Building -- Public Health Centre -- Laying of cornerstone discussed. BoG Minutes. July 25, 1922. MS-1-1, A-6, p. 142.
- Medical Science Laboratories -- Building Committee -- List of tenders (Copy attached). BoG Minutes. March 23, 1923. MS-1-1, A-6, p. 178.
- Medical Sciences Building -- Elevator discussed. BoG Minutes.
 October 20, 1944. MS-1- 1, A-9.
- Medical Sciences Building -- Tender for elevator. BoG Minutes. September 15, 1944. MS- 1-1, A-9.

Board of Governors Minutes 1945-1967

- Building, Medical Sciences -- Alterations in and recommendation to accept tender of MacDonald Construction Company Limited. BoG Minutes. June 1, 1956. MS-1-1, A-13, p. 179.
- Building, Medical Sciences -- Authorization to install an elevator in. BoG Minutes. July 8, 1947. MS-1-1, A-11, p. 109.
- Building, Medical Sciences -- Renovation for the School of Pharmacy. BoG Minutes. June 15, 1967. MS-1-1, A-19, p. 180
- Building, Medical Sciences -- Tender accepted for installation of elevator. BoG Minutes. November 6, 1947. MS-1-1, A-11, p. 124.

 Building, Medical Sciences -- Alterations in and agreement to accept tender of MacDonald Construction Company Limited. BoG Minutes. June 4, 1956. MS-1-1, A-13, p. 182.

President's Office

- Administration Buildings Medical Sciences Building A-G. 1921-1923. UA-3, 237.3.
- Administration Buildings Medical Sciences Building A-G. 1924-1930. UA-3, 237.4.
- Administration Buildings Medical Sciences Building H-Z. 1922-1924. UA-3, 237.5.
- Administration Buildings Medical Sciences Building H-Z. 1925-1930. UA-3, 237.6.
- Administration Buildings Medical Sciences Building. 1921-1956. UA-3, 237.2. N.B.: Material from 1955 on is closed.
- Administration Cobb, A.R. (Architect). 1912-1932. UA-3, 254.2.

Reference Files

- Burbidge, George A. Biography. 1964. MS-1-Ref, 65.20.
- George A. Burbidge Pharmacy Building Official Opening. February 27-28, 1970. MS-1- Ref, 3.25.

Building History

Top



Revised on Comments to the Webmaster